 MANORBIER COMMUNITY COUNCIL (MCC)
Meeting of Full Council held at Jameston Village Hall, Jameston
Monday 5 September 2016 – 7.00pm.
DRAFT MINUTES

Present: Cllr Ray Hughes (Chair), Cllr Donna Chiffi, Cllr Rob Hall, Cllr Chris Haynes, Cllr Marcia Kidney, Cllr John Long, Cllr Siobhan McClelland, Cllr Lynda Parker, Cllr Graham Willcocks, Cllr John Williams, Cllr Terry Williams (Vice-chair) and Ian Morris (Clerk and Proper Officer). County Councillor Phillip Kidney was also present.

Ahead of the meeting, Full Council met with Jane Gibson, Director of Park Direction and Planning, Pembrokeshire Coast National Park Authority (PCNPA), as part of a continuing dialogue with the authority.

A well attended and lively Public Participation session took place between 7.00pm and 7.25pm. Planning, dog walking in Jameston Play Area and local railway infrastructure were amongst the matters discussed. 
Cllr Hughes asked that the Clerk begin taping the meeting, in line with MCC policy, using a digital voice recorder, to aid drafting of the Minutes. No other video or audio recording was permitted. 
113/16
Apologies for absence: Cllr Ray Hine.
114/16
To receive any declarations of interest: Cllr Hughes reminded Members that, if at any point in the meeting they felt they had a Personal or Prejudicial Interest in any item not already declared, they were to inform the Chair or Clerk immediately. Cllr Hall declared a Prejudicial Interest in agenda item 6(a) - (Planning – NP/16/0377/FUL) and agenda item 14(a) - (Registration of Corner House land, Jameston). Cllr Willcocks declared a Prejudicial Interest in agenda item 14(a). Cllr Chiffi declared a Personal Interest in agenda item 10 – (To receive an update and consider a donation request in respect of Skrinkle Play Area, Manorbier). Cllr John Williams declared a Prejudicial Interest in agenda item 11(b) – (To consider remedial work at Jameston Play Area). Cllr McClelland declared a Personal Interest in agenda item 10. Cllr Haynes declared a Prejudicial Interest in agenda item 11 (b) and a Personal Interest in agenda item 13 – (To consider any update on parking and road improvements in St James’s Place, Jameston). 

Cllr Hughes recommended that to aid discussions, item 11 on the agenda be split into four sections, as follows; 11(a) – Jameston Play Area Inspections; 11(b) – Remedial Work at Jameston Play Area; 11(c) – Signs and other issues at Jameston Play Area; and 11(d) – Consider request for pathway around Jameston Play Area for dog walkers. Cllr Chiffi proposed that agenda item 11 be split, as recommended by Cllr Hughes. Seconded by Cllr Terry Williams. Vote taken – all in favour.
115/16
To approve and sign as a true and correct record the Draft Minutes of the Full Council Meeting held on 4 July 2016.  Cllr Long proposed that the draft Minutes of the Full Council Meeting held on 4 July 2016 be accepted as a true and correct record. Seconded by Cllr McClelland. Vote taken – 10 in favour, 1 abstention.   
116/16
Matters Arising from the Full Council Meeting held on 4 July 2016. Clerk reported that he had contacted Pembrokeshire County Council (PCC) about the overgrown bush outside Grove Cottage, Jameston. PCC had responded and had agreed to review the position but had asked about the landowner. Some Members thought some trimming had taken place but County Cllr Kidney agreed to chase up. It was suggested that PCC might check their Council Tax records to locate the owner. 

Clerk reported that he had received a response from Network Rail (NR) about the condition of Hodgeston Hill Railway Bridge (also known locally as Black Bridge). NR had confirmed that they would look to bring forward renewal work to the bridge. Cllr Hughes added that he had been given a copy of a letter sent to a local landowner about topographical survey work about to be undertaken on their land near Hodgeston Hill overbridge. This letter talked about improving safety and that following local consultation, might include closure of level crossings. Cllr Hughes considered that an email or letter should be sent to NR to clarify the position
 on local level crossing closures. Cllr Hall proposed that the Clerk send an appropriate letter or email to NR and that NR also be asked about the additional car parking proposed at Manorbier Station but not yet implemented. Seconded by Cllr Haynes. Vote taken – all in favour.

Clerk confirmed that Claire Jones, Monitoring Officer, PCC, would be attending the November 2016 meeting of Full Council, in order to provide Code of Conduct training for Members.

At this point, Cllr Hughes asked the Clerk to erase the digital tape recording of the Full Council meeting held on 4 July 2016. Clerk actioned.
117/16
To receive and consider any correspondence. Clerk summarised the correspondence that had been received since the last Full Council meeting, under the ‘Urgent/Important’ heading. Cllr Hughes reminded Members that all correspondence can be viewed immediately prior to Full Council meetings and/or by contacting Ian Morris, Clerk, after meetings.
· Email from Tom Watkins, Ranger at National Trust, Stackpole Estate, asking for MCC’s views on their proposal to install an Interpretation Board at Lydstep Headland. This was to provide certain information to visitors. National Trust would also be carrying out fencing work at this location. All Members content with this proposal.
· VAT re-claim of £1,765.69 now paid by HMRC.

· 2nd Precept payment of £6,200 now paid by PCC.

· Letter from Ombudsman for Wales confirming that a complaint against ex-Cllr John was not being taken forward due to lack of evidence and not being in the public interest.

· Temporary road closures in the area in September 2016.

· Email from Jennifer Sutton, Lydstep, asking if a ‘No parking’ sign could be erected alongside the bus shelter at Lydstep (Tenby bound) as parking at that point was obstructing the view on exit from her property. Clerk had sent her request to PCC and copied to County Cllr Kidney. County Cllr Kidney said he was meeting Ben Blake, PCC, at the location on the following Thursday and would keep Ms Sutton informed.
· One Voice Wales (OVW) Annual Conference on 1 October 2016 at Builth Wells.

· PCC email about the opening of the new Welsh Medium School in Haverfordwest.

· Details of Hywel Dda’s ‘Lets Talk Health’ events this autumn.

· Email from PCC asking for feedback on The Long Course weekend. Cllr McClelland confirmed that car parking was better managed this time. Clerk asked to comment that road traffic and cyclists were using the roads at the same time and this had safety implications. Cllr Terry Williams added that despite it being a foggy day, cyclists were not using lights and this added to the safety concerns.

· Information from South Hook LNG/PAVS on two Community Fund schemes. Clerk had copied to Skrinkle Play Area Group and to Joan Stace at SRCA.

· Details of Commonwealth Day 13 March 2017 and suggestions that Community Councils might wish to purchase appropriate flags. The costs are £39.50 and £24.80 depending on size of flags. Members agreed to consider any purchase at the October 2016 meeting.

· PCC Well Being survey.

· OVW training opportunities for councillors. Clerk asked to send details out by email to Members. 

All other correspondence was brought forward and taken as noted. 
118/16
 To receive and consider the following planning applications, licence applications and other  

             notices;


Cllr Hall left the room at this point (7.45pm). 
a) NP/16/0377/FUL – Glamping site of 10 Bell tents with toilet and shower block (Retrospective) at Beavers Retreat, Beavers Hill, The Ridgeway, Manorbier SA70 8LQ. Cllr Hughes reported that he and the Clerk (as Proper Officer of MCC) had discussed this application ahead of the meeting. Cllr Hughes said that as MCC employed the applicant and his family (on grasscutting activities) it could be perceived that MCC had a Prejudicial Interest in this matter and recommended to Full Council that it did not vote on this item. Cllr Terry Williams proposed that MCC did not vote on this item. Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – 10 in favour. Cllr Parker referred to a PCNPA document, mentioned in the planning application, that MCC had not previously seen but had, immediately prior to the meeting, been copied to the Clerk by PCNPA. This was entitled ‘Caravan, Camping and Chalet Landscape Capacity Assessment’. Clerk was asked to mention this to PCNPA.  
Cllr Hall returned to the room at this point (7.49pm).     
b) NP/16/0401/FUL – Rural Enterprise Dwelling at Norchard Farm, The Ridgeway, Manorbier SA70 8LD. Cllr Hughes informed Members that a similar application (NP/16/0099/FUL) had been recommended for approval by MCC in March 2016, although the applicant had later withdrawn the application. The current application included smaller sized buildings and a change of architect. Cllr Terry Williams noted that there was no increase in other elements of the project and as MCC had recommended approval previously, thought that this application should also be approved. Cllr Long proposed that this application be recommended for approval. Seconded by Cllr John Williams. Vote taken – all in favour.
c) NP/16/0405/LBA and NP/16/0404/FUL – Conversion of Grade II listed redundant farm buildings to holiday accommodation, extension to provide a shed shelter, new enclosing wall and gates and solar panels to barn roof at Norchard Farm, The Ridgeway, Manorbier SA70 8LD. Cllr Parker considered that work already undertaken at the location had been of a very good standard. Members noted that a Bat Survey had been undertaken. Cllr Long proposed that this application be recommended for approval. Seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – all in favour.
d) NP/16/0408/TCA – Tree Works (1x Ash tree fell to ground level) at Manorbier Villa, Manorbier SA70 7TH. No issues raised by Members. Cllr McClelland proposed that this application be recommended for approval. Seconded by Cllr Chiffi. Vote taken – all in favour.
e) NP/16/0476/OBS – Removal of 36 public payphones at various sites within the National Park (4 in MCC’s area). Cllr Hughes read out the locations and the number of telephone calls made from these payphones in the last 12 months. Clerk confirmed that appropriate notices had been put up in the payphone kiosks. After a brief discussion, Cllr Willcocks proposed that the removal of the payphone at St James’s Place, Jameston, be reconsidered as this was relied upon by elderly residents nearby but that there were no objections to the removal of the other 3 within MCC’s area. Seconded by Cllr Haynes. Vote taken – all in favour. MCC did not wish to adopt any kiosks.


      Full Council noted the approval of Tree Works at Lydstep Haven Holiday Park.

      Clerk was asked to include discussions on PCNPA’s LDP review and the request for candidate
      sites for the next LDP on the agenda for Full Council’s meeting in October 2016. 
f) To consider and agree MCC policy in respect of Retrospective planning applications. Cllr Hughes referred to discussions with Jane Gibson ahead of this Full Council meeting and added that some Community Councils were now refusing all retrospective planning applications that came before them. Cllr Hall considered that each case should be considered on its merits. Members agreed. Cllr Hughes confirmed that MCC policy remained the same on this issue, at least for 6 months. 
119/16
To receive and consider the Financial Statement from 14 June 2016 to 12 August 2016. Clerk handed out copies of the Financial Statement. Clerk’s statement showed that the opening balance on the Community Account at the start of the period was £5,955.69 and that transactions totalling £5,349.98 had cleared the account. A transfer of £10,000 from the Business Premium Account into the Community Account had been made together with receipt of a VAT reclaim of £1,765.69. The balance of the Business Premium Account (formerly the Base Rate Tracker Account) stood at £21,031.30.Cllr Willcocks proposed that the Financial Statement be accepted as a true and accurate record of MCC’s financial position, seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – all in favour. 
120/16
To receive and consider the County Councillor’s Report. County Cllr Phillip Kidney provided the following updates;

· New footpath and kerb work at St James’s Place, Jameston, would be commencing soon. Residents would receive details of this work from PCC.
· A meeting on site with Ben Blake, PCC, would take place on the following Thursday to discuss parking issues at Lydstep bus stop. (See also item 117/16 above.)

· Planning application NP/16/0326/FUL (Wheelers Way) had been refused due to access and other issues. Application to be resubmitted.

· Cllr Hall asked about the recent fly tipping at Skrinkle. PCNPA had found evidence as to the owner of the rubbish and would be looking to prosecute.

· Cllr Chiffi asked if vegetation in Skrinkle could be cut back by PCC (as previously requested in June 2016). This was blocking visibility for road users. In addition, Cllr Chiffi asked about progress in installing a dropped kerb at the entrance to Gainer Way, Jameston. County Cllr Kidney agreed to chase up both items.

County Cllr Kidney was thanked for his update.
121/16
To consider and adopt recently updated (June 2016) Financial Regulations for Community and Town Councils. Cllr Hughes highlighted the work that he and the Clerk had undertaken on the amended regulations, culminating in the document now produced for Full Council to consider for adoption. Clerk mentioned some of the main changes, including those regulations covering public procurement and passed around two copies of the document. Cllr Terry Williams proposed that the amended Financial Regulations be adopted by MCC (based on OVW’s model, now adapted for use in practice by MCC). Seconded by Cllr Haynes. Vote taken – all in favour. Clerk agreed to send copies by email to each of those councillors that had an email address. Cllr Haynes and Cllr Hughes retained a hard copy.
122/16
To receive an update and consider a donation request in respect of Skrinkle Play Area, Manorbier. Cllr Chiffi conveyed apologies from the Skrinkle Play Area Action Group that no donation request had been submitted to MCC. The group was still awaiting registration, a bank account and information from HMRC. The group had asked, via Cllr Chiffi, if the matter could be put on the agenda for October 2016. Members agreed.    

Before considering the next item, Cllr Hall made a statement following some heated discussions during the non-minuted public participation session. Cllr Hall thought that some of the accusations that had been made during this session against the Chair were totally unfair and referred to the problems that MCC were encountering before Cllr Hughes was appointed Chair, some time ago. Cllr Hall added that since appointment as Chair, Cllr Hughes had overseen reductions in large legal costs, improved the management and running of MCC and had guided MCC in reducing the Precept by a considerable amount. Cllr Hall re-affirmed to the public gallery that MCC was a democracy and if councillors disagreed with colleagues, including Cllr Hughes, they were able to say so. Cllr Hall added that Cllr Hughes undertook substantial work in the community, much of it unrecognised and unpaid and again said that the accusations that had been made against him during public participation were unwarranted. 

Cllr Hall also highlighted the unpaid work undertaken by all councillors for MCC and recognised that Members could not please all local people all of the time. In respect of the dog ban in Jameston Play Area, Cllr Hall said he had zero tolerance but that if it was the will of Full Council to seek a compromise he would work to that end. Cllr Marcia Kidney thanked and fully supported Cllr Hall’s comments in respect of the work of Cllr Hughes. Cllr Hughes thanked Cllr Hall and Cllr Marcia  Kidney for their comments and re-iterated that no decisions made by MCC were under-handed. Cllr Terry Williams said that any local residents could apply to become a councillor when vacancies arose on Full Council.
123/16
To consider an update on issues in respect of Jameston Play Area;

(a) Inspections: Clerk thanked Cllrs Chiffi and John Williams for their weekly inspection reports. Reports had highlighted split swing seats and a slightly loose (in the ground) basketball post. Clerk reported that Cllr Chiffi had also been collecting litter, including condoms and stair rods, from the park and entrances. Cllr Haynes reported that he had repaired the splits in the swings using rubberised sealant. Cllr Haynes was thanked for this work.


Cllr John Williams and Cllr Haynes left the room at this point (8.19pm). 
(b) Remedial work: Clerk reported that the two new cradle swings and 5 a side goalposts had been installed by Cllrs John Williams and Haynes. Cllr Chiffi congratulated the councillors for their work which had been completed to a high standard. Cllr Hughes agreed that the work that had been undertaken was first class. In addition, Cllr Hughes complimented the supplier, HAGS-SMP, as delivery was quick and on time. Cllr Chiffi said that local children, including the two young adults that attended a previous MCC meeting asking for goalposts to be installed, were very pleased with the new equipment. Flooring alongside the slide had also been pushed together and repaired by Cllrs John Williams and Haynes. Members suggested that the two invoices received from Cllr John Williams for the remedial work be discussed at this point. Chair agreed. Cllr Long proposed that the first invoice for remedial work totalling £1,231.88 (including rubberised sealant and labour) be approved for payment. Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – 9 in favour. Cllr Willcocks proposed that the second invoice for the costs of the installation of two 5 a side goalposts, totalling £270.00 be approved for payment. Seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – 9 in favour.
Cllr John Williams and Cllr Haynes returned to the room at this point (8.27pm). Cllr Hughes thanked Cllr John Williams and Cllr Haynes, on behalf of Full Council, for all the excellent work they had undertaken at the play area. 
(c) Signs: Cllr Marcia Kidney said she had interrogated the RoSPA website a number of times and RoSPA did have some recommended wording for signs. RoSPA advice was to add mention of no kite flying if electrical cabling was present; this was the case at one end of Jameston play area. The operator of the site and contact details would also need to be put on any signs. This could be the MCC email address. Cllr Marcia Kidney added that she contacted a local company that could provide two A4 sized aluminium composite signs for £58.80 in total. Cllr Hall mentioned that Logan Cardy, Manorbier, could also provide signs at a similar price. Cllr Marcia Kidney agreed to source two quotes and to liaise with Cllr Hughes and the Clerk in taking forward this matter. All Members agreed with this approach.
(d) To consider a further request for a pathway around Jameston Play Area for dog walkers: Cllr Hughes read out an email from Cllr Chiffi which enclosed a copy of an email from a local resident. Cllr Chiffi’s email also mentioned an approach from other members of the local community, requesting access for dog walkers through the play area. Cllr Hughes read out in full the email from a local resident (name withheld by Cllr Chiffi) which mentioned two separate confrontations that had taken place in the play area between local residents with dogs and Cllr John Williams and Cllr Haynes. The resident alleged that some words and ‘barring of their way’ had occurred and accused councillors of breaching their Code of Practice. The recent petition sent to MCC asking to allow dog walkers access through the play area was also referred to in the local resident’s email. A request to MCC to reach a solution to their concerns was made. The writer of this email to Cllr Chiffi identified herself from the public gallery. Cllr Chiffi said that the request was for access through the play area and not for a pathway around the play area. Cllr Chiffi referred to previous MCC discussions (including those on 6 July 2015) and said that the issue is to allow dog walkers access only (not to exercise dogs) in order to get from gate A to gate B. Cllr Chiffi requested that MCC re-consider its previous decision, made in April 2016, to not allow dog walkers through the play area and to now allow a trial period of six months duration for dog walkers to be given access through the field, during the winter period. 
Cllr Hughes confirmed that policy decisions made by MCC normally remained in force for at least 6 months and this period was due to end in October 2016. Cllr Hall therefore proposed that this matter be discussed at the October 2016 meeting, after expiry of the 6 month period. Seconded by Cllr Terry Williams. Cllr Willcocks put forward a counter proposal that this matter be discussed at this meeting and that voting on options take place at the October 2016 meeting. Cllr Hall said he was happy to withdraw his proposal and to second the counter proposal. Cllr McClelland said that she would wish to see some constructive options before voting on any proposals at the October 2016 meeting. Vote taken 8 in favour, 3 abstentions. 
Full Council then debated various options for taking this issue forward, including access requirements for dog walkers to get from one gated entrance of the play area to the other gated entrance via a fenced off pathway around the field. This would keep dog walkers separate from children playing. Cllr Willcocks said he preferred that MCC own any fence, if this option was taken forward. Cllr Hughes referred to an instance that day where he saw a local resident actually exercising his dog in the play area, using a hockey stick and ball which the dog was retrieving. Cllr Marcia Kidney expressed concern that once dogs were allowed in the play area safety concerns would increase; children had a right to play safely in the play area. Cllr Terry Williams said that dog faeces should be kept apart from children and that this matter was at the centre of this issue. Full Council agreed. Cllr Chiffi said that the needs of elderly residents needed to be considered as well as those of children. Cllr McClelland summarised the options available to MCC (including the need to look at costs) in considering whether to change its current policy decision on this matter. Cllr Hughes then read out the latest information from the dog warden team at PCC. This confirmed that MCC was not able to action anything itself in respect of dog control orders/fines. PCC referred to a voluntary scheme in Freshwater East that involved the local group wearing high visibility jackets whilst undertaking their monitoring work. Cllr Hall said he was prepared to supply some high viz jackets for any local voluntary wardens. In summary, Cllr Hughes said that the options that would need to be considered at the October 2016 meeting were;

(i) Keep the ban on dogs in Jameston Play Area in force;

(ii) Allow dog walkers access across Jameston Play Area from one gate to another for a trial period which would be monitored; and
(iii) Erect a fence around the periphery of the field, enclosing a walkway for dog walkers and their dogs, with appropriate signs, to enable them to go from gate to gate, separated from any children playing. Local dog walkers could then involve themselves in policing and cleaning this pathway.
124/16
To consider use of Social Media by MCC. Cllr Chiffi had asked Full Council to consider setting up a MCC Facebook and Twitter page on social media. Clerk was unsure of the amount of extra work this would involve. Cllr Chiffi reported that some local residents were not sure how to contact MCC or indeed knew who their local councillor was on MCC. Cllr Hughes said that all details were on the MCC website pages www.pembstcc.co.uk Cllr Chiffi said that her own anti-virus software had warned of this site having a harmful and malicious virus. Cllr Hughes said that this was a PCC hosted site and so that issue would need to be raised with them. Cllr Chiffi said that social media sites merely needed to show some basic information on MCC. Cllr Willcocks said information need only be a signpost to the MCC website. Cllr Chiffi proposed that MCC set up its own Facebook and Twitter pages, seconded by Cllr Hall. Cllr Long put forward a counter proposal that MCC does not create its own Facebook and Twitter pages. Seconded by Cllr Terry Williams. Cllr Parker asked for further information. Cllr Chiffi said her proposal was mainly related to the setting up of a Facebook page. No vote on either proposal was taken. Cllr Hughes asked Cllr McClelland and Cllr Chiffi to bring forward a proposal at the November 2016 meeting that set out the benefits, cost and time of setting up and running social media pages/accounts for MCC. 
125/16
To consider any update on parking and road improvements in St James’s Place, Jameston. Following a recent incident, Cllr Haynes asked Cllr Chiffi about any authority she had to ask residents of St James’s Place to move their vehicles. Cllr Haynes added that some residents had approached him about victimisation and following this incident a resident was threatened with the torching of his vehicle. Bad feeling had increased in the street about car parking. Cllr Haynes confirmed that the Police had said that if cars were taxed, had a valid MoT and were insured and were not causing an obstruction, there were no restrictions on car parking in St James’s Place. Cllr Chiffi said she was asked by a resident of St James’s Place to seek to keep a space clear for a carer’s vehicle that was delivering a resident from hospital and that she had approached a neighbour, as a member of the public, not as a councillor, to ask for a car to be moved to allow this vehicle to park outside that resident’s house. Cllr Haynes felt that Cllr Chiffi had aggravated an already sensitive issue in the street. Cllr Hughes also reported that two families had also approached him to see if anything could be done about parking in St James’s Place. Cllr Hughes was not able to help, providing cars were taxed insured and had a valid MoT and were not causing an obstruction, including carer’s cars. County Cllr Kidney reported that he also went to see residents in the street about victimisation. Cllr Hughes reminded Members of County Cllr Kidney’s update about road improvements in St James’s Place (item 120/16) although these may not improve car parking matters.
126/16

Action Tracking: To receive updates on the following matters;


Cllr Willcocks and Cllr Hall left the room at this point (9.26pm)


· Registration of Corner House land – Cllr Hughes reported that Red Kite LLP had now confirmed that MCC had received adverse possession of Corner House land, Jameston, from HM Land Registry. Documents had been sent to the Clerk and were in order. MCC could now instruct owners of Corner House and Wesley House to proceed with the request to purchase the land from MCC, fund the legal costs and make a payment. Cllr Terry Williams proposed that the Clerk write to Mr Griffiths and Cllr Willcocks instructing them to proceed with the next stage. Seconded by Cllr McClelland. Vote taken – 9 in favour.   
Cllr Willcocks and Cllr Hall returned to the room at this point (9.32pm).

· Request for footpath between Wheelers Way and Hounsell Avenue, Skrinkle, Manorbier - Clerk reported that he had written to Ceri Rees, PCC, (copied to County Cllr Kidney), about MCC’s support for the provision of a footpath between Wheelers Way and Hounsell Avenue, Skrinkle. Clerk said that he had yet to hear back from PCC. County Cllr Kidney said he would follow up with PCC.

127/16
To approve the following outstanding invoices for payment;

a) I P Morris - office costs: printer ink, box file, A4 paper and pen  - £30.13. Cllr John Williams proposed that this payment be approved. Seconded by Cllr Hall. Vote taken – all in favour.
b) I P Morris – Panda Gold Software Security/Antivirus - £82.28. Cllr Chiffi proposed that this payment be approved. Seconded by Cllr Marcia Kidney. Vote taken – all in favour.

c) HAGS-SMP – 2 cradle swings for Jameston Play Area - £252.96 (retrospective). Cllr Terry Williams proposed that this payment be approved. Seconded by Cllr Long. Vote taken – 9 in favour – 2 abstentions (Cllrs John Williams and Cllr Haynes).
d) HAGS-SMP – Supply and delivery of a pair of 5 a side goalposts for Jameston Play Area - £1,476.30. Cllr Long proposed that this payment be approved. Seconded by Cllr Terry Williams. Vote taken – 9 in favour, 2 abstentions (Cllrs John Williams and Cllr Haynes). 

128/16
To consider any Emergency Items and/or Outstanding Issues before Full Council. 

Clerk reported that Cllr Hine had now stood down as MCC’s representative on the OVW Area Committee. Cllr Hughes was a nominee but a replacement for Cllr Hine was now required. No nominations were forthcoming at this stage.

Clerk confirmed that Grant Thornton LLP and the Auditor General for Wales had now completed the annual audit for FY 2015/16 and had issued an unqualified audit report. An observation around dealing with the Internal Auditor had been made. It had been recommended that MCC instigate a Letter of Engagement with the Internal Auditor which would set out their independence and tasks undertaken for MCC. In addition, MCC Minutes should clearly show the appointment of an Internal Auditor. A third point had also been made but this was an administrative matter. Members noted that MCC’s Internal Auditor did not charge for her services and were reluctant to request a more formal letter of engagement letter. This could be discussed again next year when Minutes formally approved appointment of Bevan Buckland as Internal Auditor. Clerk said that the cost of this year’s audit was lower at £231.75 plus VAT compared with £354 last year.

Cllr Hughes thanked the Clerk for his work on the unqualified audit and said he would now look to thank Carolyn Wheeler for all her internal audit work by way of the purchase of a small gift, from Chairman’s expenses, up to a value of £40. Cllr Terry Williams proposed that this be taken forward. Seconded by Cllr John Williams. Vote taken – all in favour.

Cllr Hughes said that the Clerk was on annual leave between 17 and 24 September 2016.


There being no further business, the meeting closed at 9.40pm.
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